Mays Landing, NJ

February 18, 2014

	  MINUTES OF THE REGULAR SESSION MEETING
OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

HELD ON FEBRUARY 18, 2014

	HAMILTON TOWNSHIP PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Mays Landing, New Jersey

William Davies Middle School Library

	
	
	
	
	

	The Regular Meeting of the Hamilton Township Board of Education was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Michael H. Duberson Memorial Library at the William Davies Middle School by Dr. Anne Erickson.
	Call 

To

Order

	
	
	
	
	

	Dr. Anne Erickson led the Pledge of Allegiance.
	Pledge of Allegiance

	

	ANNUAL NOTICE OF MEETING

	

	This meeting is being held in compliance with the Sunshine Law, having 

been advertised in the Press of Atlantic City and the Atlantic County Record and its 

affiliates and a notice posted with the Township Clerk on the Bulletin Board at the 
following locations:  Mizpah Social Services Center, Mizpah Post Office, Mays Landing 
Post Office, Atlantic County Library as well as all the schools of the district. A mechanical 

device is being used to both audio-tape and video-tape this meeting.

	
	
	
	
	

	The following members answered roll call:  Mr. Eric Aiken, Mrs. Stephanie Buchanan, Mrs. Peggy Capone, Mr. Greg Cassidy, Mr. Greg Ciambrone, Mrs. Amelia Francis, Mrs. Kim Melton, Mr. John Sacchinelli and Dr. Anne Erickson. Quorum present.
	Roll

Call

	
	
	
	
	

	Members Absent:
	None 

	
	
	
	
	

	Also present were:


	Dr. Michelle Cappelluti:  Superintendent of Schools 

Mr. Daniel Smith:  Board Secretary
Mr. Eric Goldstein: Solicitor


	APPROVAL OF MINUTES

	

	Motion by Mr. Sacchinelli, seconded by Mr. Aiken, to approve the regular and executive session minutes of the meeting of January 7, 2014, as per attachment Minutes-1.

	

	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)

	

	Motion by Mr. Sacchinelli, seconded by Mr. Aiken, to approve the regular and executive session minutes of the meeting of January 28, 2014, as per attachment Minutes-2. 

	

	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)

	

	CORRESPONDENCE

	
	Dr. Erickson mentioned a letter received from a parent regarding transportation issues. She noted that the parent suggested providing bus aides for better supervision on the buses.  Dr. Erickson noted that this will be discussed further by the Board.  A response was sent to the parent by the Board Secretary. 

	
	

	PUBLIC COMMENTS

	
	Carole Wright asked the Board to consider what might happen if custodial services are privatized.  She wants to be sure the Board realizes what impact this might have on the various youth activities which take place in the building after hours.  Will the same services be received by another company?  She would rather raise taxes than have the youth suffer. 
Bruce Strigh asked if bid specifications were available for custodial services.  Mr. Smith stated that the bid specifications have not been advertised yet. The motion for tonight’s meeting is only for the Board to approve to go out to bid.  Mr. Strigh continued to speak and stated that he felt specifications should be in place, so that the district knows what it is going out for bid.  
Mr. Sacchinelli then stated that he felt the motion was worded incorrectly.  It should be a motion to prepare the specifications to bid on custodial services. 

Mrs. Melton stated that she felt the motion was correct in that the vote was only to decide whether or not the district wants to receive bids for these services.  

Dr. Erickson noted that the Board has also discussed other issues which would be a concern if the services were privatized, such as the safety of the children and the services being up to par. 
Mr. Strigh wanted to discuss the budget shortfall and possible tax increase.  Dr. Cappelluti stated that this will be discussed at a later time in the meeting. 

Mr. Strigh also asked if there would be discussion on the issue of the election of the vice president. He feels this issue should be on the agenda.  Dr. Erickson stated that it would be discussed under unfinished business. 
Jeff Gildiner, an employee of the district recognizes that the Board does not want to misuse taxes.  Our district has spent most of the past twenty years not having to raise taxes.  He knows budget cuts are obvious, but feels that privatizing the custodians is absurd.   He would like the Board to look at the impact this will have on the district.   Custodians are residents of the district and this will cause a lot of them to lose their jobs.  He had questions regarding sick time, unemployment, health benefits, etc.  He feels these questions need to be answered prior to making this decision.  He feels the present custodial staff has proven their loyalty to the district and the students.  They go above and beyond what an outside company will provide.  
Dr. Erickson urged Mr. Gildiner to gather resources and lobby Washington for additional funding.  She wanted to clarify that all Board members are concerned with student achievement.  The Board will discuss and decide what to do as a whole Board. 
Brian Curray, NJEA Representative noted that the decision to privatize any staff is a drastic choice.  It has a drastic effect on the community when community members are no longer employed.  He feels you do not get the same effort from a privatized company.  He would like the Board to think about what will happen with this decision.  

	
	

	BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS

	
	Dr. Erickson noted what an excellent job the Shaner students did in their concert performances this past week.  She also noted a skating party which was held this week for the Education Foundation, which was a huge success.  Mrs. Stecher will be organizing a book event sponsored by Target this week where students in PreK, Kindergarten and First Grade are invited to the library.  
Dr. Erickson noted that Mrs. Buchanan attended Governance I training, which was a weekend event sponsored by NJSBA. She also noted that Mr. Cassidy is scheduled for the training in March. Dr. Erickson also noted that Mrs. Capone, Mrs. Francis and herself attended the Leadership Conference in February.  Mrs. Capone and Dr. Erickson attended the Meet and Greet in Cape May County. 
Dr. Erickson recently traveled to Washington to attend a conference to discuss the importance of public education. She met with Congressman Lobiondo and stressed the need for additional federal funding for schools. 
Dr. Erickson noted that Charlene Zoerb, from NJSBA, will be holding a training workshop before the board meeting on March 4, 2014. Dr. Erickson also wanted to note the performance of Shrek to be held at Oakcrest High School this weekend.
Mr. Aiken thanked everyone who assisted during the recent evacuation.  He wanted parents to keep in mind that there are procedures the district must follow.  Parents should remember that they should not always rush to the school to take their child.  This can sometimes cause more confusion for the school.  He is also a parent and felt that his children were in good hands.  
Mr. Aiken wanted to note that there are still issues in the vote for the Vice President position.  He has spoken with the solicitor as well as New Jersey School Boards.  He feels that the first vote is the vote that should stand according to the information he has received. He would like this vote corrected tonight.  If not, he will take further action.
Mrs. Capone wanted to inform the public that the Board is looking at a budget shortfall of $2.4 million dollars.  This will be discussed by the Board this evening. 
Mr. Sacchinelli was on site when the evacuation occurred and noted that the police were on site within minutes.  He wanted to thank the staff, the police department, the Sherriff’s department and the bus company who did a fantastic job.  All buildings were able to be evacuated and the children moved to the necessary schools.  He also thanked St. Vincent DePaul School for their help and cooperation.  Kudos to all who kept the children safe. 
Mr. Ciambrone also commented on the great job everyone did the day the school was evacuated.  
Dr. Erickson wanted to note that the Shaner teachers kept the children feeling safe and secure during the incident. She noted the staff did a great job.
Mr. Ciambrone also wanted to note that he understands it is hard to be a parent not knowing what is going on in the school, but there are times when the school and the police department have to do their job.  There are some things that cannot be said when they are trying to handle an incident.  Try to remember that your child is in good hands. 
Mr. Sacchinelli noted that the suspect was caught within two days of the incident. 

Mrs. Buchanan also wanted to thank everyone involved with the evacuation and commended the staff for a great job.  She also wanted to note the Town Hall meeting being held by the PTA at Hess School on March 11, 2014.  
Mrs. Melton stated that she would like to see the Board work together. She would like to see the Board President shut down audience members when anyone on the Board is being attacked. She would like to see the President be a team player. Mrs. Melton noted that currently Dr. Erickson is not a team player and she picks and chooses her pets on the Board. Mrs. Melton suggested that if the vote for Vice President was reversed, Dr. Erickson would have asked Mr. Aiken to step down as Vice President.  
Dr. Erickson disagreed with Mrs. Melton.  She said that she has not said a lot on the issue regarding the Vice President because she has been doing research on the subject. Dr. Erickson noted that she has had a chance to review Roberts Rules of Order and has developed a lengthy report on the topic. She noted that in order to be a good leader you have to do research and gather information so that all of the facts are present.  

Mrs. Melton would like to see Dr. Erickson respect the entire Board, and noted the Board will respect her. 

	

	SUPERINTENDENT/STAFF REPORTS

	

	Dr. Cappelluti thanked the entire staff for the hard work done during the recent evacuation.  

	

	(A)
	Information Items

	
	1.
	Dates to Remember
	
	

	
	
	a.
	February 18, 2014 – Curriculum Committee Meeting – Davies School  - 
6:00 p.m.

	
	
	b.
	February 18, 2014 – Board of Education Meeting – Davies School – 
7:00 p.m.

	
	
	c.
	February 27, 2014– Finance Committee – Board Office – 4:00 p.m.

	
	
	d.
	March 4, 2014 – Board Workshop – Davies School – 5:30 p.m. 

	
	
	e.
	March 4, 2014 – Board of Education Meeting – Davies School – 7:00 p.m.

	
	
	f.
	March12, 2014 – Personnel Committee Meeting – Board Office – 

5:00 p.m.

	
	
	g.
	March 14, 2014 – Facilities Committee Meeting – Board Office – 7:30 a.m.

	
	
	h.
	March 18, 2014 – Board of Education Meeting and Public Hearing on the Budget – Davies School – 7:00 p.m. 

	
	
	i.
	March 27, 2014 – Finance Committee Meeting – Board Office – 4:00 p.m.


	(B)
	Enrollment for the month of January, 2014, as per attachment IX-B

	
	
	
	

	(C)
	Registration/Transfer Statistics for the Month of January, 2014, as per attachment 

IX-C.

	
	
	

	(D)
	Student Discipline Reports for the months of January, as per attachment XI-D. 

	
	

	(E)
	Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying Incident Log, as per attachment IX-E.

	
	

	(F)
	Superintendent’s/Principal’s list for the 2nd marking period, as per attachment IX-F. 

	
	

	(G)
	Candidates selected for the 2014 Teacher and Paraprofessionals of the Year along with the choice for District Teacher of the Year:

	
	

	
	Educator Recipients:
	Paraprofessional Recipients:

	
	Shaner – Jessica Newkirk
Hess – Janet Yunghans

Davies –Carrie Armstrong
	Shaner – Beverly Levari
Hess – Gayle Luderitz

Davies – Lorraine Von Hess

	
	
	

	
	District Teacher of the Year Selection:
	

	
	Jessica Newkirk – Shaner School
	

	
	
	

	
	The District Teacher of the Year will be invited to participate in the running for the County Teacher of the Year by the NJDOE. 

	
	

	(H)
	Presentation:  Consolidated Monitoring Report
Given by:

Lisa Dagit, Director of Curriculum and Instruction

Dan Smith, Business Administrator/Board Secretary

Marylynn Stecher, Supervisor of Child Study Team and Special Education 



	COMMITTEES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

	

	BUILDING/FACILITIES COMMITTEE – Mr. Sacchinelli

	
	Mr. Sacchinelli reported that the committee met recently and discussed the repairs needed to be done to the roof at the Duberson School. He also noted that there is a possible interested buyer for the school.  An additional storage facility was discussed in case it is needed if the Duberson School were to sell.  The committee discussed possible capital projects for the 2014-2015 school year. 
	

	
	
	

	CURRICULUM COMMITTEE – Mrs. Melton

	
	Mrs. Melton noted the committee recently met and they discussed possibly consolidating the houses at the Hess Complex. This will be discussed further with Mrs. Lamanteer. Dr. Cappelluti noted that the houses could be condensed to three wings to accommodate easier movement of students.
	

	
	
	
	

	FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mrs. Capone

	

	Motion by Mrs. Capone, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:  

	

	Report of Receipts and Expenditures
	1.
	To approve the Report of Receipts and Expenditures in accordance with 18A:17‑8 and 18A:17‑9 for the month of December, 2013.  The Report of Receipts and Expenditures and the Secretary’s Report are in agreement for the month of December, 2013. 
	

	
	
	
	

	Board Secretary’s Report
	2.
	To approve the Board Secretary’s Report for the period ending December 31, 2013.  Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23‑2.11(c)4, the Hamilton Township Board of Education certifies that as of December 31, 2013, and after review of the Secretary’s Monthly Financial appropriations section as presented and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials, to the best of the Board’s knowledge, no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6A:23‑2.11(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	The following items have been included as informational items:

	

	
	3.
	Interest Income for the month of December, 2013   
	Interest Income

	

	
	4.
	Receipts for the month of December, 2013             
	Receipts

	
	
	
	

	
	5.
	Refunds for the month of December, 2013
	Refunds

	
	
	
	

	
	6.
	Capital Reserve Interest for the month of            

December, 2013
	Capital Reserve

	
	
	
	

	
	7.
	Rental Income for the month of December, 2013
	Rental Income

	
	
	
	

	
	8.
	Miscellaneous Revenue for the month of December, 2013
	Miscellaneous Revenue

	
	
	
	

	
	9.
	The monthly Budget Summary Report for December, 2013, has been filed by the Board Secretary with the Hamilton Township Board of Education.
	Budget Summary Report

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mrs. Capone, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:  

	

	
	10.
	To approve budget transfers in the amount of $33,609.00, as per revised attachment Finance -10.
	Budget Transfers

	
	
	
	

	
	11.
	To approve the Superintendent's and Board Secretary's certification that they have reviewed all bills and purchase orders which are listed on the bill list, and hereby certify to the Board of Education that all purchase orders are sufficiently encumbered to cover the submitted bills, and further that all goods and services have been previously received.    
	Superintendent’s and Board Secretary’s certification

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	


	The following item has been included as an informational item:

	

	Purchase orders
	12.
	Purchase orders issued for services, supplies     

and equipment in the amount of $1,233,799.30.
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mrs. Capone, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motion, as presented:  

	

	Bills and payroll
	13.
	To approve bills and payroll in the total amount of $2,095,684.39:
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Fund

11

12

20

40

50

50

50

50
	Title

Current Expense

Capital Outlay

Special Revenue

Debt Service

Cafeteria 

Kid’s Corner

Community Education

Camp Blue Star
	Amount

$1,210,629.74

4,200.00

47,452.73

220,981.25

592,350.77

16,852.57

2,989.78

227.55
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	

	Motion by Mr. Sacchinelli, seconded by Mr. Ciambrone, to approve the following motion, as presented:  

	

	Staff attendance at seminars, workshops and conferences
	14.
	To approve staff attendance at seminars, workshops and conferences, including costs related to applicable reimbursable expenses, during the 2013-2014 school year. 
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  Six in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Melton, and Mr. Sacchinelli.  Abstained:  Mrs. Capone, Mrs. Francis, and Dr. Erickson.
(6-0-3)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mrs. Capone, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	
	15.
	To approve a Tuition Contract between the Hamilton Township School District and the Egg Harbor Township School District for one (1) grade 3 homeless student, for the period November 14, 2013 through June 30, 2014, at a cost of $69.22/per diem.
	Tuition contract with EHT School District

	
	
	
	

	
	16.
	To approve Resolution #75 for the District’s Corrective Action Plan.
	Resolution #75

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)

	

	Motion by Mr. Sacchinelli, seconded by Mr. Aiken, to table #17:

	

	
	17.
	To approve to go out to bid for custodial services for the 2014-2015 school year.

Mrs. Capone asked if the Board wanted to clarify the language in the motion. Mr. Smith noted that the Board approves a motion to advertise the bid and not necessarily the bid specs.
Mr. Sacchinelli noted that the Board must investigate what it is looking for before any votes are taken. He noted that if the Board moves forward it should make sure the product being bid is equal to the current product.
Mrs. Capone noted that the Board discussed the possibility of doing one or two schools, and noted with the current budget shortfall the business administrator and Superintendent recommended all three schools. She noted that the board should be specific for each school.
Mr. Sacchinelli suggested tabling the discussion until the board reviews this topic further.

Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mrs. Capone, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:  

	

	
	18.
	To approve a Cooperative Agreement with Greater Egg Harbor Regional School District and the Hamilton Township School District for the 2014-2016 school years for on-call services.
	Cooperative Agreement

	
	
	
	

	
	19.
	To approve the submission of the Application for Funds to Support Implementation of the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act to the County, as per attachment Finance-19.
	Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights

	
	
	
	

	
	20.
	To approve the submission of the FY2014 Amended IDEA Application.  An Amendment is needed to open budget lines for salary and FICA for non-public paraprofessionals.  Funds are needed to charge retro pay, as per attachment Finance-20.
	Amended IDEA Application

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	

	PERSONNEL/NEGOTIATIONS COMMITTEE – Mr. Aiken

	All personnel actions are being taken by the recommendation of the Superintendent in accordance with 18A.

	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to approve the following motion, as presented: 

	

	District substitutes
	1.
	To approve district substitutes for the 2013-2014 school year, as per revised attachment Personnel-1.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	Resignation of Jessica O’Brien
	2.
	To accept a resignation notice from Jessica O’Brien, part-time Shaner School Paraprofessional, effective January 27, 2014, with her last day of employment to be February 13, 2014.
	

	
	
	
	

	Fieldwork placement
	3.
	To approve a fieldwork placement for the 2013-2014 school year. 
	

	

	Homebound instruction
	4.
	To approve homebound instruction for the 2013-2014 school year, as per additional attachment Personnel-4.
	

	
	
	
	

	NJFLA for Donna Pyle
	5.
	To approve a NJ Family Leave of Absence (NJFLA), for Donna Pyle, Shaner School Food Service Worker.  Mrs. Pyle is requesting to use two weeks of NJFLA to care for her daughter.  Exact dates are still to be determined.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	
	6.
	To extend the employment of Stephanie Corda, Davies School teacher until February 13, 2014.  

Ms. Corda is a replacement for Lauren Kreifus who is on a maternity leave of absence.
	Extended Employment for Davies School Teacher

	
	
	
	

	
	7.
	To approve corrections to salaries for the 2013-2014 school year, as per revised attachment Personnel-7.
	Corrections to salaries

	
	
	
	

	
	8.
	To approve Kristine Ellison as a full-time Davies School secretary, Secretary Guide, Step 4, with a total annual salary of $27,661.00, pro-rated, with a start date to be determined. 

Ms. Ellison is a replacement for Kristina Morey who moved to an Administrative Secretary position.
	Kristine Ellison, Davies School Secretary

	
	
	
	

	
	9.
	To revise a maternity leave of absence for Shaner School teacher, Jenna Kyle.  Mrs. Kyle has requested to use 36 sick days for the period February 3, 2014 through March 25, 2015 and be placed on a New Jersey Family Leave of Absence from March 26, 2014 through the end of the school year with a return to work date of September 1, 2014. 

Mrs. Kyle’s leave of absence was previously approved on 11-13-19.
	Maternity leave for Jenna Kyle

	
	
	
	

	
	10.
	To approve a maternity leave of absence for Pamela Pierson, Shaner School teacher.  Mrs. Pierson is requesting to use 30 of her accumulated sick days from April 22, 2014 through June 3, 2014, and NJ Family Leave from June 4, 2014 through the end of the school year.  Mrs. Pierson will continue with her NJ Family Leave from September 1, 2014 through November 5, 2014, with a return to work date of November 10, 2014, as per attachment Personnel-10.
	Maternity leave for Pamela Pierson

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor #6, #9, & #10:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson.

(9-0-0)
Eight in favor #8:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. Abstained:  Mrs. Francis. (8-0-1)
Eight in favor #7:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. Abstained:  Mr. Ciambrone.  (8-0-1)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	Part-time BSI teacher
	11.
	To approve the creation of a part-time BSI Teacher position at St. Vincent de Paul School, Position Control #20.16.03.AXX.
	

	
	
	
	

	Donna Dougherty, part time-BSI teacher
	12.
	To approve Donna Dougherty as a part-time, 7 hours/week BSI Teacher at St. Vincent de Paul School, B.A., Step 1, with a total annual salary of $45,307.00, pro-rated, as per attachment Personnel-12. 
	

	
	
	
	

	Full time Davies School teacher
	13.
	To approve Lisa Busteed as a full-time, Davies School teacher for the period March 10, 2014 through June 30, 2014, B.A., step 1, with a total annual salary of $45,307.00, pro-rated, as per attachment Personnel-13.

Ms. Busteed is a replacement for Jacqueline Radice who will be on a maternity leave of absence.
Mrs. Capone noted the committee was not provided a copy of the individual’s certification. She noted two applicants hold Master’s degrees. Dr. Cappelluti noted that the individual has math experience and was the most qualified applicant.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	14.
	To approve a maternity leave of absence for Kelly Crowder, Shaner School Psychologist.  Mrs. Crowder is requesting to use 15 of her accumulated sick days from April 28, 2014 through May 16, 2014 and New Jersey Family leave from May 19, 2014 to the end of the school year, with a return to work date of September 1, 2014, as per attachment Personnel-14.
	Maternity leave for Kelly Crowder

	
	
	
	

	
	15.
	To approve Gail Siegelman as a Kid’s Corner substitute for the 2013-2014 school year at the rate of $10.00/hour.
	Kid’s Corner substitute

	
	
	
	

	
	16.
	To approve a Child Study Team substitute rate for Psychologist, LTDC, Social Worker, and Speech at the rate of $100/per case.
	Child Study Team substitute

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	
	17.
	To approve Bianca Hermann as a part-time, 29 hours/week Shaner School Paraprofessional for the period February 24, 2014 through June 30, 2014, Paraprofessional Guide, Step 1, with a total annual salary of $15,103.00, pro-rated, as per attachment Personnel-17.
Ms. Hermann is a replacement for Jessica O’Brien who has resigned.
	Bianca Hermann, Paraprofessional

	
	
	
	

	
	18.
	To approve the following applicant for emergent hiring and applicants attestation that she has not been convicted of any disqualifying  crime pursuant to the provision of  N.J.S.A. 18A:6 7.1:  

Bianca Hermann, Shaner School Paraprofessional
	Emergent hiring

	
	
	
	

	Math teacher mentor
	19.
	To approve Joshua Akers as a mentor for Lisa Busteed, Davies School Math teacher for the 2013-2014 school year.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Mr. Aiken, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	Hess School Physical Education Teacher
	20.
	To approve Shawnee Foglio as a full-time, 10 month, Hess School Physical Education Teacher, for the period February 19, 2014 through the end of the school year, B.A., Step 1, with a total annual salary of $45,307.00, pro-rated, as per attachment Personnel-20.
Ms. Foglio is a replacement for Margaret Stringer who is on a medical leave of absence. 
	

	
	
	
	

	Mentor for Shawnee Foglio
	21.
	Approve C. David Evangelist, Hess School Teacher as a mentor for Shawnee Foglio for the 2013-2014 school year.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	


	POLICY COMMITTEE – Mrs. Buchanan

	

	Motion by Mrs. Buchanan, seconded by Mrs. Capone, to table items #1 and #2:

	
	1.

2.
	To approve Policy #8451.1 – Pediculosis on first reading.

To approved Regulation #8451.1 – Pediculosis on first reading.


	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	

	Motion by Mrs. Buchanan, seconded by Mr. Aiken, to approve the following motions, as presented:

	

	
	3.
	To approve Policy #8630 – Bus Driver Responsibility on first reading.
	Policy #8630

	
	
	
	

	
	4.
	To approve Policy #9200 – Cooperation Between Parents and School on first reading.
	Policy #9200

	
	
	
	

	
	5.
	To approve Regulation #2330 – Homework 

on first reading.
	Regulation #2330

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	

	
	
	
	

	TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE – Mr. Ciambrone

	

	Motion by Mr. Ciambrone, seconded by Mr. Aiken, to approve the following motion, as presented:

	

	
	1.
	To approve club/activity trips for the 2013-2014 school year, as per attachment Transportation-1.  
	Club/activity trips

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)
	


	RESOLUTIONS

	
	None 

	
	

	SOLICITOR’S REPORT

	
	Mr. Goldstein wanted to discuss the dispute regarding the vote for Vice President. Neither party has yielded to the decision. He has consulted with NJSBA and Dr. Erickson and it has been decided that this issue could be sent to the Commissioner of Education for a declaratory ruling on the issue. The Board could then go by the recommendation of the Commissioner. If a decision does not come back from the Commissioner, it can then go to the School Ethics Commission.   
Dr. Erickson read a prepared statement concerning the decision to send this to a third party. She noted Robert’s Rules states that “because the voting body itself is the ultimate judge of election disputes, only that body has the authority to resolve them in the absence of a bylaw or special rule of order that specifically grants another body that authority. … While an election dispute is immediately pending before the voting body, however, it may vote to refer the dispute to a committee or board to which it delegates power to resolve the dispute.”
Dr. Erickson noted she would like to put forward a motion to refer the Vice President issue to the Commissioner of Education pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:3-2.1, 2.2, and if that is inconclusive, to the New Jersey School Ethics Commission.
Dr. Erickson also recommended that the Board update its policy so in the future the Board can use a written vote to be sure this does not occur again.   


	Motion by Dr. Erickson, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to refer the Vice President issue to the Commissioner of Education pursuant to Administrative Code N.J.A.C. 6A:3-2.1 et al, and if that is inconclusive, to the New Jersey School Ethics Commission, and to ask the Board to delegate the power to those bodies to assist the Board with this decision, so the Board may move on and address more essential issues facing our district.


	
	Mr. Aiken stated that the Board does not have to take it this far. He feels Dr. Erickson wants it to go this far.  He does not understand why we have to take this further since information from NJSBA proves the original vote was done incorrectly.
Dr. Erickson responded that we need to follow Roberts Rules. She agrees that the vote was incorrectly done, however, at this point; it needs to be taken to a third party.

Dr. Erickson noted that the Board cannot pick and choose when it follows Roberts Rules of Order. Mr. Aiken noted that the second vote did not have another nomination.

	
	

	
	Mr. Ciambrone asked Mr. Goldstein what the representative from New Jersey School Boards stated. Mr. Goldstein responded that he was advised the first vote should count and be upheld based on the opinion of NJSBA. Mr. Ciambrone noted that difficult decisions have to be made sometimes, and would like to know if the President can resolve this issue tonight. Dr. Erickson stated that she does not have the authority to do this.  

Mr. Ciambrone stated that the only way to resolve this tonight would be for Mrs. Capone to step aside. Dr. Erickson stated that Mr. Aiken could also step aside.

Mrs. Capone stated that she has a lot of respect for the Board President.  She feels Dr. Erickson has been harassed over this issue. It is not right that she has been threatened with ethics violations.  She feels Dr. Erickson is dedicated to the district. Mrs. Capone noted that this decision should not go to anyone; it should fall on the Board to resolve.

Mrs. Capone also feels that she herself has been disrespected. She does not understand why someone would want a leadership position if the majority does not want it. Mrs. Capone feels that the majority of the Board supported her because she can be of help to the President. She noted the Board is here for the students, and these actions make people angry and do not help the district.
Mrs. Capone noted she has never brought the idea of an ethics charge to any Board member because they are all volunteers. She noted the Board is supposed to learn and grow together. Mrs. Capone noted that NJSBA says to promote student achievement through effective local governance of public education. She did not see how this discussion was helping student achievement.
Mr. Sacchinelli addressed the comment about him making two votes. He noted that when he voted the first time there were two choices, and when he voted the second time there was only one choice. He feels he voted for the two people who have the same common cause for the students in the district, but they have different ideas of how to get there. He does not like the fact that the solicitor is being used as a scapegoat. He noted it comes down to one sentence out of a 700 page book; which listed two reasons when you could not change your vote. He feels the Board needs to stop with personal issues and ideas, and focus on the students of this district. Mr. Sacchinelli noted that whatever happens with the Vice President position, it is time to move on. 
Dr. Erickson stated that she didn’t mean to suggest that the attorney was at fault. She noted that stating the Board acted on the advice of the solicitor holds the Board harmless against any liability.
Mr. Sacchinelli hopes that the decision does not take too long so that we know who will take the Vice President’s position. He asked how long this could take. Mr. Goldstein noted that it could take a couple weeks or up to a couple months.
Mr. Goldstein noted that a letter to the Commissioner of Education must come from the Board Secretary if the Board authorizes him to do so. He noted the petition is a one page document and could be sent to the Commissioner tomorrow. He noted that the decision could take up to three months.

Mrs. Melton asked if there is a charge associated with this request. Mr. Goldstein noted that there is no fee.

Dr. Erickson re-read the prepared motion for the Board.

Mr. Cassidy asked if the Commissioner’s decision is binding. Mr. Goldstein noted the Commissioner will offer an opinion, but the Board would have a choice to accept or not accept the opinion. Mr. Goldstein noted it would be hard to appeal the Commissioner’s opinion.
Mrs. Capone noted she has yielded to the majority of the Board in the past, and she believes everyone has heard both sides, but is not sure what the Board thinks about this issue. Mrs. Capone noted that ultimately the decision could come back to the Board. Mr. Goldstein noted a vote could be taken to accept the decision made by the Commissioner.
Dr. Erickson noted the Commissioner and the Ethics Commission could both pass on the decision. Mrs. Capone noted she is concerned with the amount of time that has been, and will be spent on this issue. She also discussed an Assembly vote issue that ruled in favor of the voter’s intention.

	
	Dr. Erickson asked if any board members had additional comments. Mr. Goldstein clarified that a vote in the affirmative is a vote to send the petition to the Commissioner, and if a decision is not made, it will be sent to the School Ethics Commission.

Dr. Erickson re-read the prepared motion for the Board, and asked if there was a motion to table. 



	
	Roll Call Vote:  Seven in favor: Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. Nay:  Mrs. Capone.  Abstained:  Mrs. Francis. (7-1-1)

	NEW BUSINESS


	
	1.
	Discussion of the 2014-2015 Budget Presentation


	

	
	Dr. Cappelluti noted that the finance committee discussed having a budget meeting open to the public. She noted we were looking at March 8, 2014 which is a Saturday.
Mrs. Capone asked if Mr. Smith has heard from any vendors concerning a budget review. Mr. Smith noted that he was referred to EIRC by the New Jersey Association of School Business Officials. Mr. Smith noted he will follow up and report back to the Board.
The Board discussed what would be presented to the public on March 8, 2014.

Mr. Sacchinelli asked about the budget shortfall amount. Mrs. Capone noted the initial shortfall was at $400,000 and the district lost another $800,000 based on tax appeals.

Mr. Smith noted that the district receives ratable information every January from the Township. He noted ratables went down over $88 million which caused the tax levy to decrease. Mr. Smith also noted health benefit costs increased, and additional funds had to be allocated for increased salaries. He noted the Board was looking at a zero tax increase, and the original budget deficit called for a 2% increase in the tax rate. All of the items have contributed to the budget deficit.
Mrs. Melton noted that during contract negotiations the Board discussed using banked cap to balance the budget. She noted that the committee had a plan to address this issue. Mrs. Melton asked why this has changed. Mr. Smith noted that previous board members shared the opinion of using banked cap, but the makeup of the Board has changed. He also noted that the majority of the Board wanted to see what the budget would like if there was no tax increase.
Mrs. Melton noted that we cannot afford to cut programs and cut teachers. She noted no one wants to raise taxes, but that was part of the plan. Mrs. Melton noted she does not want to move backwards.

Dr. Erickson noted that there has been a tremendous change on our community since negotiations first started. She noted that we are around 53% free and reduced lunch, and we were at 40%. Dr. Erickson also noted there has been an increase in the number of homeless students from our district.
Mr. Sacchinelli noted that the Township completed a revaluation; which lowered ratables. He also suggested that the district work to establish better communications with the Township. Mr. Sacchinelli noted that holding back on raising taxes could lead to a huge increase in one year; which the Township may not be able to recover from. He noted it is very tough to raise taxes; it is not an easy decision.
Mrs. Capone noted that she was part of a strategic planning committee with the Township, and noted when taxes went up for the Township hiring also increased. She noted that the Township had a $23 million budget and was able to cut $2.5 million. Mrs. Capone noted that it is important to have a Saturday meeting so the public is informed, and to have a third party review the budget to eliminate the emotional aspect of reducing the budget.
Mr. Sacchinelli stated the district should work more closely with the Township. He also noted there are State and Federal mandates that must be followed and are not funded fully. Mr. Sacchinelli stated he does not want to affect the education of the students, and does not want to cut teachers or paraprofessionals. He noted it may be a combination of making budget cuts and raising taxes slightly.
Mrs. Melton asked how short the budget would be if the Board went to cap. Mr. Smith responded $800,000.
Dr. Erickson urged everyone to look outside of our community for additional funding. She urged residents and parents to reach out to their legislators.


	Motion by Mr. Sacchinelli, seconded by Mrs. Melton, to hold a Special Meeting of the Hamilton Township Board of Education on March 8, 2014 to discuss the 2014-2015 budget. 

	
	

	
	Roll Call Vote:  All in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, 

Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Francis, 

Mrs. Melton, Mr. Sacchinelli, and Dr. Erickson. (9-0-0)

	
	

	PUBLIC COMMENTS

	
	 A bus driver spoke and thanked the school for everything that was done during the recent evacuation.  She pointed out what an excellent job the teachers and staff did.  She did point out, however that some Hess students who were on the buses were extremely hungry.  She recommended that this be looked into if anything like this were to happen again.  She also stated that it was terrifying to be sitting in the bus with her students and not being able to get out because of the crowd of parents outside of the Davies School.   She also commented that the workshops with Andrea Lawful-Trainer have been helpful.  

	
	

	
	Carole Wright wanted to point out the irony of the discussion of the budget meeting and the fact that the custodial bid was tabled tonight.  Custodial staff will be needed for the Saturday meeting. 

	
	

	
	Brian Beck, teacher and wrestling coach wanted to thank the Board of Education for bringing the wrestling program back to the school.  He noted that the team was undefeated this season. He thanked Mary Romagnino for donating the gift basket to the student council to be raffled off.  All proceeds will go to the American Heart Association and the Jennifer Ward Fund. 

	
	

	
	Mrs. Petrolongo presented a check to the Education Foundation for their Christmas tree fundraiser.  She also stated that the new programs added at the Hess Complex have been wonderful for her children. She would like to see these programs grow. 

	
	

	
	Maureen Bugby thanked the district and the bus drivers for the hard work during the recent evacuation.  She understands that it is stressful. She also went on to say that she knows the Board is in a dilemma with the budget. She believes the Board members are all concerned about the children.  She does not feel the vote of the Vice President should be a priority with the Board.  She feels it should be settled between them.  There are more important decisions that need to be made. She feels the Board needs to move on.  
Bruce Strigh wanted to talk about the budget. He is hearing a lot about tax appeals and reassessments.  He feels this means the value of the township is going down.  He wants to know if the Board understands what the debt is and what has been done on past boards.  He feels the Board members need to look at the past ten years to go forward with the budget.  He feels they need to find a way to start with a zero based budget and he feels there is a way.  We cannot continue to increase spending when the wealth is going down.  

Laura Miller wanted to note that the Hess School will be hosting the All South Jersey Choir competition on March 1, 2014. A few of the Davies students have been selected and she would like to invite the Board members to attend.  

	
	

	EXECUTIVE SESSION

	Motion by Dr. Erickson, seconded by Mr. Sacchinelli, to enter into executive session for the purpose of discussing contract negotiations and personnel issues. 

	

	
	Resolved that pursuant to Sections 7 and 8 of the Open Public Meetings Act, the public shall be excluded from that portion of the meeting involving discussion of:
1. Contract Negotiations – Hamilton Township Supervisors, Coordinators and Directors Association (H.T.S.C.D.A.)

2. Personnel – Non-certificated supervisor
Further resolved that the discussion of such subject matter in executive session can be disclosed to the public when formal action is taken on such subject matter or at any other appropriate time.  Further resolved the Board may take action on items discussed in executive session.  The Board may be in executive session for approximately 30 minutes. 
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Voice Vote:  All in favor (9-0-0). Motion carried
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	The Board entered into executive session at 10:25 p.m.

The Board reconvened the regular meeting at 11:07 p.m.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Motion by Dr. Erickson, seconded by Mr. Ciambrone, to approve the following motion, as presented:

	

	
	1.
	To approve the termination of an employee whose name is on file with the Board Secretary effective February 18, 2014, with the last day of employment to be April 18, 2014. 
	Termination of employee

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Roll Call Vote:  Seven in favor:  Mr. Aiken, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Capone, Mr. Cassidy, Mr. Ciambrone, Mrs. Melton, and Dr. Erickson. Nay:  Mrs. Francis and Mr. Sacchinelli (7-2-0)
	

	

	ADJOURNMENT

	
	

	Motion by Dr. Erickson, seconded by Mr. Cassidy, to adjourn the meeting. 

	

	Voice vote:  All in favor: (9-0-0) Motion carried.
	

	

	The Hamilton Township Board of Education meeting adjourned at 11:09 p.m.

	

	

	

	
	
	                                             ________________________
Daniel Smith
Board Secretary
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